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Tom opened the meeting at 2:26 p.m., in the absence of a quorum.

CSM GENERAL EDUCATION REQUIREMENTS  Tom distributed an email from Committee on Instruction (COI) chair Stacey Grasso and VPI Mike Claire stating that COI will not certify that courses satisfy CSM general education requirements, until new general education guidelines have been established.  A subcommittee of COI is expected to have completed the guidelines in time for Fall ’06 course approvals, for the ’07-’08 catalog.

COI chair Stacey Grasso told Governing Council requests to have courses satisfy CSM general education requirements don’t happen a lot – only 23 times in Fall 2005.  She found CSM has no guidelines for general education requirements except the language in Title 5.  One of our areas, career exploration and self-development, is not included in Title 5, and our English requirement (language and rationality) is a bit different from the Title 5 mandate.  Canada has written its own guidelines for its only area not in Title 5, ethnic studies.  Around the state, most colleges use or expand Title 5 language.  COI has sometimes relied on precedent, or the original intent of the requirement, when Title 5 did not apply.  COI was unable to decide two recent cases for which clear guidelines were lacking.  Rather than make a decision out of the blue, COI decided to write guidelines to which COI and faculty submitting courses in the future could refer.  

The career and self-development areas were voted into the curriculum in March 1982, and the associate degree English requirement was changed to its present form in March 1983.  Stacey will talk with faculty who were on COI then, and the conversations and the intent COI had at that time will be included in the guidelines.  Conveniently, the new guidelines will be ready before Spring ’07 as documentation for the accreditation self-study.  Henry Villareal wants them completed by November ’06 for the next major course approval cycle, which ends in December ‘06.  COI will not consider requests for certifying satisfaction of any general education requirements until we have the new guidelines.  Future major revisions of courses should include examining whether they meet the criteria for general education requirements.  

There is automatic review by COI when a class that has previously been taught in the classroom is converted into an online class.  Stacey has a list of all online courses.  There is not a huge number, and all have been reviewed.  VPI Mike Claire has suggested COI form a subcommittee to work on the tool for approving online courses.  Some people have been asked to withdraw and resubmit applications for online courses.  Kathleen reported English is reviewing its policy on which courses are appropriate for online versions.  Departments need to take the lead on that, as curriculum specialists.  Stacey said in CIS, some courses are available online, but no remedial courses are.

CALL TO ORDER  Tom called the meeting to order officially at 2:43 p.m.  The agenda was approved., and the minutes of Jan. 24 and Feb. 7, 2006, were approved as corrected.  

OLD BUSINESS – DISTRICT RESOURCE ALLOCATION MODEL  Tom welcomed District CFO Kathy Blackwood back to Governing Council.  At her Nov. 8 visit, she described the new model and discussed district budget issues.  She said the sidetrack at the November meeting was good, and she is open to general questions about the budget.  Tom said we want to get a feel of how the new model is working with real data. We sense we’re in a tight budget situation, with the loss of basic aid status and the resulting need we weren’t anticipating last year to generate a lot of FTES.  What is our budgetary health?  Kathy said for ’05-’06 we have a fair amount of one time money because we shifted Summer ’05 into ’04-’05.  In effect we get credit for Summer ’05 both years.  We’re losing enrollment, and will be officially in declining enrollment, with no summer session to report this fiscal year.  Next year there will be remarkable growth, with the restoration of summer.  Shifting FTES gives a bump for both years, and we will get money now since we didn’t report the shift until November.  The fact we’re in declining enrollment doesn’t affect this year’s budget.  We are getting paid this year at last year’s rate.  We’ll be funded next year based on next year’s FTES, so we’ll get less money next year than this year.  If we take ’03-’04 as our base, there are bumps in ’04-’05 and ’05-’06, and in ’06-’07 we’re back where we were in ’03-’04, or maybe below if we have fewer students next year than in ’03-’04.  

A new bill, SB 361, proposes to change the funding model for community colleges.  It restores the three-year declining enrollment mechanism. Under the present mechanism, a district is held harmless the year after an enrollment decline (it gets 100% of its prior year funding), but has to eat the entire decline the following year.  With the three-year mechanism, it gets 2/3 of the difference the first year and 1/3 the following year.  

If SB 361 passes, we could get a lot more money next year, up to $10 million more.  There is a big variance in next year’s picture.  If we have to we can shift Summer ’07 enrollment to ’06-‘07 and try to get it back in the future.  If a college’s census date falls in June it can put summer in either the preceding year or the following year.  If it puts summer in the preceding year, it gets funded up, and holds on to that gain in the next year.  The state chancellor may force a district to put summer into a particular fiscal year, but last year the chancellor’s office wanted to use all available state growth money, so it encouraged growth by the FTES shifting mechanism.  

We didn’t use the new resource allocation model this year, because it wasn’t ready.  For next year, we can’t allocate resources until we know what we have.  It will probably be mid-March before we have a preliminary site allocation for each college and for the district office and facilities.  Arnold Bray, lobbyist for School Services of California, Inc. and former Director of Legislative Affairs at the state chancellor’s office, thinks SB 361 will pass, and that the governor is not about to veto an education bill in an election year.  The state chancellor’s office did a simulation of the effect of SB 361.  It is claimed to be simpler than program-based funding, but it took a 70 column worksheet to simulate it.  There is lots of concern and controversy about SB 361.  Under it, funding is based not on the six elements of program-based funding, but on a $3 million per college foundation plus a statewide fixed amount per FTES, and some other things.  The state can’t fund everything in SB 361, and has not decided what to take out.  

Our ’05-’06 FTES will have a significant effect on how we will allocate our funds.  Canada is growing, but Skyline and CSM are declining.  Our use of a three-year average will make a difference.  We’ve tried to develop growth strategies for all three colleges.  Money is being used now for this purpose, and we are waiting to see what comes through.  

There are no good enrollment projections for spring.  Our projections do not include positive attendance and late start classes.  Headcount, opening day, and census figures are not good predictors of FTES.  CSM will likely be down a little, year to year.  Skyline looks down now but is expected to be about even.  Canada expects to add about 160 FTES.  The 2003 summer session was canceled at Canada.  Enrollment was up significantly last summer and a tiny bit in Fall ‘05, and we expect it to go up a little in Spring ‘06.  Henry is looking only at spring headcount.  Administrative Analyst Jose Pena at Canada knows how each class is going, which is possible at a small college but not at CSM   Kathy said headcount at a single time point is not a good predictor.  It doesn’t correlate well with end-of-term figures.  Some enrollment doesn’t come in over the web, and until someone enters it manually, it won’t be counted.  We don’t know what was actually in the system as of this date last year vs. this date this year.  As of the census date, not all drops and adds have been properly processed.  Positive attendance is reported only when the class is over.  Henry’s numbers are interesting, but not a good predictor.  

Linda reported math enrollments are down, and Jeremy said enrollment is down system-wide.  Kathy said one reason could be the economy is picking up.  Almost 40% of districts are in declining enrollment, based on their first period reports (summer and fall actuals and spring projections.)  About 20% are in restoration (they had declined the year before and are trying to crawl out.)  Not many districts are actually growing.  Last year, for the first time in memory, there was no unfunded FTES anywhere in the state.  The system had to return over $5 million in unallocated growth revenue to the state  

Rick reported 45% of respondents to the CSM accreditation survey said they don’t know whether the District Office distributes resources fairly.  The District Committee on Budget and Finance (DCBF) has been trying to improve this perception.  Kathy is the first district CFO to come to the colleges talking about the budget.  Maybe we need to talk with Henry Villareal through the CSM budget committee to clarify the relationship between headcount and FTES.  Headcount numbers confuse people about what we’re working with at the District.  Henry Villareal, Jose Pena, Skyline Dean of Enrollment Services Sherri Hancock, and Kathy Blackwood met to standardize reporting from all three colleges, to assure consistent data based on the same definitions.  This is one subtask of the entire resource allocation group effort.  The new Education Vice Chancellor will handle this.  We need that widely disseminated and understood.  Dan recalled an exasperating methodological dispute a few years ago between A&R people at CSM and Skyline.  It seemed arcane.  Why are we not on same page?  Why wouldn’t they agree on a method?  Kathy said we are doing that now.  She wants accurate data she can depend on and report out.  If we are to make recommendations on how to deal with budget issues, we have to have good data.  

Tom said Governing Council was interested in a summary statement on how the resource allocation model is working for us, compared with the prior model. Kathy said under the old model each college got what it got the previous year, plus column and step movements on the salary schedule and negotiated compensation agreements, but no adjustment for growth or other changes.  For years, Skyline and Canada have been asking their growth be taken into account, though recently their growth has been less.  The new model will take growth at the colleges and changes in facilities needs into account.  Facilities are adding about 500,000 square feet, which they will have to maintain.  A DCBF member from Skyline is unhappy since the model doesn’t move fast enough.  We’re trying to avoid drastic changes, by starting each college with 80% of its previous year’s allocation and using three year smoothing.  Allocations will depend on what happens at the state level and on the results of local negotiations.  Jeremy suggested the model builds in an implicit incentive for growth.  Kathy said when salary step and column movement and inflation are taken into account, it takes 2 % funding growth just to stand still.  We need to grow to have money to do anything else.

Dan asked about FTES borrowing. We borrowed 2200 FTES (not the 2100 previously announced.)  What happens if we don’t make it up?  Kathy said because we shifted FTES we got about $8 million this year we wouldn’t have seen otherwise.  $4 million of that is ’04-’05.money that we didn’t get that year because we made the FTES shift late.  Next year we expect $8 million less, but the $8 million wasn’t built into this year’s budget since we did the budget last May.  We have a one-time bump.  Then we go back to pre-bump levels.  Typical growth is at most 300 to 400 FTES.  There was a unique situation at the state level.  The chancellor’s office wanted districts to grab available growth money by shifting FTES.  Our district took more than any other.  Jeremy asked if we could just move the FTES from each summer into the previous fiscal year, for example move Summer ’06 into ’05-’06.  Kathy said that might be possible, but there won’t be as much growth money available in the future.  Most districts don’t shift a whole summer.  Some couldn’t shift at all because they were in declining enrollment or in restoration.

Some of the extra money went into this year’s growth pot.  Kathy wants $750,000 for growth.  Some growth steps, including marketing and the development of new programs, take a while.  Each college has its share of the $1.5 million allocated for growth in a separate account, and decides how to use it.  It will be tracked, and it can be carried over from year to year.  The colleges have $4 million in ideas and strategies for using the money.

Half the $1.5 million came from last year’s ending balance, and the other half from this year’s operating budget.  At the District’s request, the Board set aside money for growth, but it also asked to see a plan.  In spring 2007 the colleges will report to the Board how they spent the money and how well it worked.  Growth serves students and generates FTES from both new and continuing students.  There is no problem using growth money to hire more teachers and offer additional sections. Much of it goes to adjunct faculty.  It will not be used for general compensation (district-wide salaries and benefits.)  Some will go to such things as marketing and a temporary web person.  Jeremy recalled Mike Claire presented his growth plan to Governing Council last fall.  

Kathy said we need two sets of numbers – real FTES, and the FTES reported to the state.  The state lets us shift FTES, and we’re using some of the resulting extra money to grow, so we go for it.  Most Bay Area districts can’t because they are in decline, including Foothill-DeAnza, San Jose/Evergreen, and Cabrillo.  For us, it’s allowed by the ed code, and we are working closely with the state chancellor’s office, so it’s all legal and above board.  Kathy spoke positively of the work of Robert Turnage, Vice Chancellor, Fiscal Policy, and Fred Harris, Director, College Finance & Fiscal Policy, both in the state chancellor’s office, in communicating with the district and providing the information we need.  State Chancellor Mark Drummond, who was chancellor of the Los Angeles district, visits colleges around the state.  Governing Council thanked Kathy for meeting with us, and she said invite me any time. 

FACULTY APPOINTMENTS  Juanita Alunan, Bernard Gershenson, Teeka James, and Kathleen Steele will serve on a Language Arts Screening Committee.  Marilyn Lawrence, Dante Betteo, Richard Zanardi, Diana Bennett, and Martha Tilmann (Michele Muller, alternate) will serve on a Broadcasting Arts Screening Committee.  

Standard IV Accreditation Committee member Jeremy Ball is replacing Tom Diskin as faculty co-chair, and Lloyd Davis is joining the committee.  Tom is stepping down because of his Senate and teaching workload, but will continue to advise the committee.  Kathleen noted this is the standard that has to do with the District, and asked how the committee will get information from the district and other sources.  Much of what Governing Council has talked about has to do with how the district serves CSM, and she hopes we can discuss this in Governing Council.  Concrete examples include furniture selection, implementing the phone system, and the Vice Chancellor for Education position.  Tom noted one of the committee members is Sue Harrison, administrative assistant to Chancellor Galatolo.  The part of the report she’ll be writing relates to Kathleen’s concerns.  Tom and Lloyd can do the connection of governance issues and Standard IV to Academic Senate.  The Standard IV Committee has looked at de Anza’s report, which has lots of mentions of connections with Academic Senate.  

Kathleen said as a faculty representative she hears lots of talk in building 17 that there is a real problem in how decisions are made and communicated.  It was one of her reasons for getting on Governing Council.  It needs to be expressed fully and addressed in the accreditation report.  Maybe we could talk to Nick Kapp and put together a district-wide survey.  We could also survey people on the Governing Councils at the different schools on what issues people hear about from the groups they represent.  Nick was thinking of doing this.  Tom said such a survey would be another item of evidence for the self-study.  A lot of what the standard is about is the connection between college and district, and how well we communicate on issues.  

Concern about security and privacy in the new phone system, in view of our voice mail being on the internet, is a future agenda item.  Tom heard from ITS recently that voice mail and everything internal is on our intranet, behind the district firewall.  Asked how the decision was made on the best phone system for faculty and our college, Tom said last year he got a communication from ITS acting for faculty from each college to participate.  Tom put out an e-mail request for faculty, administration, and classified staff to help in the decision making process for the phone system, but got little faculty response.  He said there is so much going on, a limited number of people, and a limited time to deal with these issues.  Kathleen said it seems that the process doesn’t work.  People are so overextended.  We need a process where we really do get shared governance.  Tom said that definitely needs to be in the accreditation report.  Tom, Lloyd, and Jeremy are on the committee, so such information can get into the report.  Jeremy said there is need to do this at all three colleges.  Tom called the change in composition of the Standard IV Committee an improvement, since it gives more faculty representation. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS   

Tom distributed a report from DAS President Nick Kapp on the resolution of the Vice Chancellor for Educational Services position.  Nick presented our concerns to the screening committee on Feb. 8, the day after we met with him, and the screening committee pulled the position announcement, contacted people who had already applied, and reset the timelines.  Tom said what we did was a good thing.  We were listened to and respected.  Nick came and listened to us directly, and he carried it forward.  Tom said this is the first single topic meeting of Governing Council he has had, and he is pleased with the response.  

Linda followed up on Kathleen’s concerns by asking what happened with our rosters.  Just as we had no input on the new phone system, before the new rosters came out nobody asked us what would work well.  There is a history of this at all levels, and it creates a very uncomfortable feeling.  Tom said the situation with the Vice Chancellor is an example of an issue we joined, and a couple of years ago, privatizing the bookstore was such an issue.  We have to continue to be diligent.

NEW BUSINESS – ADDING MINUTES TO TUESDAY-THURSDAY CLASSES  VPI Mike Claire met with Governing Council to discuss a proposal from the three VPIs to add 10 minutes to TTh class meetings to generate FTES.  Mike recalled he came on board at CSM at the same time as AB 1725.  He knows it is important to have these conversations, and to be sure we’re all on the same page.  Mike spoke with Governing Council last semester about the FTES Growth Plan, and the plan was endorsed by Governing Council and approved by College Council.  We went through it, and there was a brief discussion about maximizing contact hours in day and evening classes to increase FTES.  The original notion applied to block schedule classes, such as in multimedia, which meet from 9-12.  Changing that to 9-12:05 will give us additional FTES.  That’s the model Mike had in mind.  When Mike started here in 1988 CSM had 14-15,000 students.  We may never get back to that level.  We are now about increasing access and the number of students, and are executing pieces of our plan to do that. We added about 50 classes for spring semester.  Mike discussed with the deans where to add.  Some classes were later cancelled.  We don’t yet know the net numbers of increased access and enrollment.  

On the extra minutes proposal, the VPIs needed to consult with two groups, AFT and Academic Senate.  They thought they were within the parameters of the contract, but as a courtesy consulted with the union.  Mike held off contacting the Senate until after consulting AFT on behalf of the VPIs.  This proposal has been floated on all three campuses.  Making assumptions about other campuses gets us in trouble.  We’re at the first step of this today.  Handing faculty a revised schedule without prior consultation would be a shared governance issue.  Mike said it was always his intent to engage faculty in discussion.  At another campus, misinformation got out.  Mike was asked by other VPIs and Harry Joel to meet with AFT at the next available negotiations meeting.  There was a very preliminary conversation in December, a heads up in contract negotiation, but no agreement.

The next available meeting with the AFT leadership was February 8.  We were trying to get the fall schedule ready, and had a good honest conversation.  All three vice presidents and two administrative analysts who are experts at looking at numbers were wrong about the effect of adding ten minutes to TTh day classes.  By contract, the college can assign up to 19 hr/FLC.  If we add 10 minutes to TTh class meetings, and take final exams into account, we are 24 minutes over the contractual limit.  

Mike doesn’t want the Senate to approve something the union can’t approve.  There has been communication with AFT leadership.  We won’t get the growth we need just by increasing sections and students.  We have to increase minutes.  When Mike ran the fall numbers as a test, a rough calculation showed we’d pick up 130 to 150 FTES/yr by adding ten minutes to each TTh class meeting.  We were wrong about the contractual issue because we forget to include final exams.  There are concerns about moving the start time for TTh from 8:10 to 8, especially about bus schedules.  The VPIs met by phone yesterday.  They would like to continue the idea of increasing contact hours, but scale back from ten minutes to five per TTh meeting, and keep the first start time at 8:10 so there would be no impact on arrival times.  That would give us TTh 8:10-9:30, 9:40-11:00, and 11:10-12:30, changing end times from :25 to :30, and start times from :40 to :45.  It adds 10 min/week.  We’re already at 3.3 hours/wk evenings, and this would move us to 3.2 hours/wk TTh.  Potential FTES MWF pickup is huge but would exceed the contractual limit.  Jeremy said it would be hard to keep MWF classes in synch with TTh classes if TTh classes have an extra ten minutes per week.  The pedagogical issues are left for us to deal with.  Adding five minutes would help with our FTES goal, with minimal impact on students and faculty.  Our scheduling is different from the other two colleges, and this proposal is moving at different speeds at different colleges.  Tom said three hours vs. three hours and five minutes for a lab is not a huge change.  This would take some pressure off us in raising FTES.  Mike said it was always his intention to have this conversation, and he is sorry things got out ahead of the Academic Senate.  He wanted things right with AFT before approaching the Senate.  

Jeremy asked what the five minutes would do.  Mike said we now get state apportionment based on student contact hours.  Each three unit TTh class meeting gives 1.5 contact hrs/student.  If we increase TTh class length by five minutes, we go from 3 hr to 3.2 hr/wk.  Multiplying across all sections with give us 65 to 75 additional FTES/yr.  Each FTES is worth about $3900.    We need 4.5% growth, about 300 FTES.  70 FTES would help.

A feature attractive to adjuncts is the change would increase pay by about $250 for a three unit TTh course, since hourly faculty are paid for contact hours.  There would be no effect on FLC.  CSM has issued no contracts with the TTh change, but contracts for fall from the other colleges, with the change, will be withdrawn.  It’s easier to say oops, we forgot about finals, and readjust, than to input new schedule parameters.  Mike hopes for agreement on five extra minutes.  Anne Stafford asked whether adding ten minutes would have gone through had it not been for the oops.  Mike said he likes to think we do things in collaboration.  He heard loud and clear the tail end of our shared governance discussion.  He hopes five minutes are seen as easier to handle than ten minutes, and is always looking for creative things we can do for FTES.   Anne said she first heard about adding minutes during discussions of the compressed calendar a few years ago.  An argument against it then was it would make classes too long.  It seems less likely we could go to a compressed calendar in the future if we add more time into the week now.  Jeremy said he favors the compressed calendar, with its winter intersession.  

Mike called for doing what we can within the contract and what is acceptable to classroom faculty.  We already have longer class meetings in the evening.  Hopefully we have addressed a lot of concerns.  He doesn’t expect a decision today from the Senate.  If the union is OK with it he will go to the Senate and ask for its endorsement or approval of the change.  He would be concerned if Skyline and Canada approve it and we don’t, since the new allocation model is somewhat enrollment-driven.  Jeremy said we’d get hammered if that happened.  

Jim, speaking as a recent part-timer, raised an ethical issue.  He teaches History 100 MWF from the same text, with the same number of students and the same paperwork as someone teaching it TTh.  Why should someone teaching TTh get hundreds of dollars more for teaching the same course a someone teaching it MWF?  How can we justify teaching exactly the same course for different amounts of money?  Is it ethical?  Is it the right thing to do?  Mike pointed we have classes with very unequal enrollment.  Is there equity there?  There are unequal preps for labs.  One can make the argument in multiple settings.  Jeremy said it might lead to a culture of part-timers doing TTh for the pay bump, and full-timers not wanting TTh classes in their regular load because they wouldn’t get the additional compensation.  

Amy Sobel said she hears Mike’s concern about shared governance, but doesn’t understand the constraints or whose idea this was.  She has concerns about process.  Before her husband got his schedule with 10 or 15 minutes added to class meetings she was unaware of the issue.  A true shared governance process would be for administration to sit down with faculty and discuss how to do it.  Include faculty in problem solving, not just in approving decisions they had no part in making.  Part of what feels very uncomfortable about the five minutes issue is the schedules being made without discussions with faculty.  Adding five minutes to TTh class meetings adds just 2.5 hours a semester.  It’s not the five minutes that are troubling, but the process.  Who came up with the idea, and couldn’t the faculty have been involved in, say, October?  She agrees with the goals, but doesn’t feel there was shared governance.  Mike said he wishes he could roll back to December and do it differently.  

Amy asked whether it could be put off until Spring 2007.  Mike said yes, but we need the FTES.  The more growth we have, the more we help each other and our students.  Some people say they want more time with students in class.  Some people say the 10 minutes is great.  Tom said that’s the reaction at Skyline.  Mike said he appreciated Tom’s invitation and he understands our comments.  Dan expressed concern about the lack of shared governance and the poisoning of the environment created by this incident.  

There needs to be a conversation with the Senate on whether, from the Senate’s standpoint, this would work.  Jeremy asked whether we are wasting our time having a discussion.  Mike repeated he would be very concerned if the other two campuses went with it but we didn’t.  Tom said the Senate has primacy in this area, meaning we are the number one resource for recommendations about that process.  It’s possible our making recommendations could be a waste of time, but our not making them, or the administration ignoring them, would short circuit shared governance.  What shared governance really means is one of the least understood things about community colleges.  Its use is not consistent.  Sometimes things are done for convenience, sometimes as the right thing to do.  Mike asked us to think about the end goal here and make our recommendation.  Tom thanked Mike for coming.  Mike excused himself from the remainder of the meeting.
Tom said we could schedule this for more discussion.  Kathleen said Jeremy’s point is really important.  These discussions sometimes feel like a waste of time.  The Vice Chancellor discussion and its aftermath restored her faith.  Tom noted recent district level buzz that our district practices shared governance on the basis of convenience, and there are a number of cases.  Tom compared what we’re doing to rattling a piece of wood against the bars, making noise so people have to pay attention.  The way Ron was hired, the bookstore issue – we say wait a minute, this is not shared governance.  This is not the way we should be doing it.  Then everybody stops and regroups.  We form a committee or task force, and do it right.  We’re in a watchdog position, as is AFT.  Between the Senate and AFT, there is not a lot we don’t catch.  But should we need to watch at all?  We haven’t gone far enough with the practice of shared governance.  Maybe we should talk about the process, rather than about solving a specific problem.  Jim said we should not just talk to ourselves.  
Linda asked whether there is a definition of shared governance.  [Secretary’s note: The term “shared governance” does not appear in statute.  According to the ASCCC website, the policy referred to as shared governance is “to assure ‘effective participation’ of all relevant parties, and to ensure that the local governing board engages in ‘collegial consultation’ with the academic senate on matters that are academic and professional in nature” (the 10+1.)  “‘Effective participation’ means that affected parties must be afforded opportunity to review and comment upon recommendations, proposals, etc. … however, the academic senate shall retain its primacy in the 10 + 1 … and need not adopt, accommodate, or reach consensus on concerns raised by other constituent groups.”  The 10+1 are given in §53200 of Title 5 of the California Education Code.]
Rick said it is important to be strong advocates of shared governance, and we do have a role in it.  We must go for dialogue and discussion, or else shared governance will die.  Things will happen without our being fully involved, for example the hiring of the chancellor.  Tom said we may need to refine the definition of shared governance.  Linda emphasized the importance of Jeremy’s question: Does it make any difference?  Who has the power to make final decisions?  Anne said it sounds like we’re going to have to do it anyway, but it would be nice to know we’re not just being humored.  Rick said this is the first time he’d heard about the ten minutes change.  Tom said he heard about it about a week and a half ago.  It came to the others colleges first.  Mike has accepted blame for that.  Tom scheduled it for this meeting after Mike alerted him.  Dan said we have to get back to the shared governance process.  It can’t be forced.   It should be a natural part of the decision-making process.  There’s not enough understanding of its meaning.  Kathleen said we do understand it.  Tom said we know about it from ASCCC and Title 5.  

Kathleen cited as an example when we were doing work on classroom buildings, the District sent people over to consult and implement shared governance.  You’d go into meetings and be told here’s your choice, there’s only one.  It was a waste of time, and an insult. She’d rather have others make the decision, and let her do her teaching.  Tom said we are up against a timeline.  The fall schedule has to be in by next week.  We’re talking about the ten minutes issue after the fact.  Linda said this happens over and over again, and has for years.  

Dan made what he called a political observation.  It’s not enough just to have people in the senate who are articulate representatives of the faculty point of view.  For shared governance to be a real part of the culture of the district, there has to be a widespread appreciation of it on the part of the vast majority of the faculty.  We need more participation and activism.  This is very apolitical faculty. As long as the administration knows the faculty is disengaged from making shared governance real, they’ll get away with not using it, though they know they’ll have to react after the fact.  Change requires deeper appreciation by the faculty of shared governance, beyond the language hammered out in 1989 for AB 1725.  Shared governance is not words on a piece of paper.  We need a change in political engagement on the part of the faculty.

Linda asked who has the final right to make a decision.  We recommend, they ignore.  Dan said if faculty as a whole, not just Governing Council, were mobilized to assert their point of view, administration decisions would be different.  Tom said Canada’s Governing Council approved the Vice Chancellor position with reservations, as did we, but we specified our reservations.  He noted Nick came to our meeting with a very different attitude than he had when he left.  We had done our homework – we said we have problems with the position, and here they are.  That’s what turned him around.  He could take our views back to DAS, even though the decisions belong to the screening committee.  They decide.  This is a good example of the Senate having primacy but not power.  We don’t make the decision, we provide input to the decision makers.  Shared governance doesn’t mean we make the decisions.  Similarly, screening committees don’t hire.  They make recommendations to hiring managers.  Dan noted screening committees may now forward as few as one name.  Tom said with shared governance, we don’t really have power, but theoretically we are respected for our point of view.  Teeka James said if they push the minutes change through she would love to see some form of protest action, such as our gathering some day in the fall on the little plaza with signs reading “I wasn’t consulted.”  That would be visible and educational.  We have the power.

Rick said being a three college district sometimes makes shared governance hard to achieve.  Every campus has a unique personality and different goals and objectives.

Rick said he was here today to discuss incentives within the resource allocation model.  A faculty member form Skyline attended a District Budget and Finance Committee meeting last fall and suggested money be set aside for productivity.  CSM offers a number of courses and programs in the occupational area, which limits class size.  Rick is looking for ideas to take to DCBF and has heard some suggestions from the CSM Budget committee.  DCBF forms the incentives in the district resource allocation model and is asking for other ideas.

Jeremy asked whether there is a proposal we can share with faculty to get their input.  We could produce class schedules to show what the change would look like, and give information about FTES changes and dollar benefits.  It is hard to ask people what they think until they have a proposal to see.  We could email it out and ask faculty to look it over and talk to their representatives.  There was consensus to have Tom work with Mike Claire on a proposal and send it out before our next meeting.  Jeremy said it is worth separating the issue of adding five minutes from the issue of the general process.  The five minutes could benefit the school.  Tom said we have a fire to fight regarding the specific proposal.  The argument about process is valid and important.  Tom doesn’t feel he can go out on his own without more feedback.  We have to be careful with wording.  

What came out in the accreditation survey is shared governance is not viewed by the campus community as being very effective.  That finding disturbed President Kelly.  Most faculty say they didn’t believe we are practicing it.  As a service, we could get a more specific statement from faculty at large on what they perceive shared governance to be, and where they think we should be in terms of it.  We could gain more qualitative information about what faculty think we should be doing, and how administration should be reacting to us and including us in decision making.  It would behoove us as faculty leaders to create something more proactive than reactive.  This is something we need to discuss more before we can finalize it.  Linda said we need to do this in a very positive way.  We want to be involved in shared governance, and not just say we know you’re trying to cut us out.  The problem is they don’t think to include us.  Andria said maybe they thought the ten minutes was a good idea and just assumed we’d all agree.  Jeremy said he never heard about this good idea in the multiple meetings he attends.  Dan said all faculty who read the Advocate will see an article on this in a day or two, and there is nothing in the article Mike would disagree with.  It gives a helpful explanation of what’s been going on the last couple of weeks.  Tom said he doesn’t see any of the events as premeditated.  He also said shared governance is peculiar to our education system.  Business and industry do top down decisions, and his business friends see shared governance as crazy.  Dan said that’s what’s wrong with using the business model here.

ADJOURNMENT  The meeting was adjourned at 4:30 p.m.  The next meeting will be Feb. 28, 2006.













